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September 2017

Dear Parents and Guardians,
I am delighted to welcome you to St. Cyril’s Parish Religious Education Program.  On behalf of our catechists and assistants I thank you for choosing our program but more importantly for choosing to educate your children in the Catholic faith as Jesus directed all his followers to do.      
I want to assure you that we have an extremely competent team of catechists, assistants and support personnel who are dedicated to their faith and your children and committed to teaching and preparing them for their life long journey as followers of Jesus Christ.  
We always strive to have open communication with you and most certainly welcome your ideas, concerns and suggestions.   Should you have any questions or concerns about PREP, please do not hesitate to contact me.
+ God bless you and your family,

Deacon Joe 
Deacon Joseph T. Owen, MA

Director of Religious Education  

Nurturing, Developing, Guiding God’s Children in the Ways of Faith
CONTACT INFORMATION
Pastor: Rev. Msgr. Robert Powell   215-343-1288

Parochial Vicar:  Fr. Timothy Buckley 215-343-1288
Director Religious Education: Deacon Joseph T. Owen 215-343-3139   deaconjoe@saint-cyril.com
PREP Secretary: Mrs. Carol Anghelone 215-343-3139 canghelone@saint-cyril.com
Level 2 Sacraments Coordinator: Miss Cathy Milnik 215-343-3139 
Children’s Liturgy of the Word Coordinator:  Mrs. Suzanne Curran 215-343-3139 
PREP Office:  215-343-3139

Admission Policy 

It is the policy of St. Cyril’s PREP to admit individuals who are of any race, color, nationality, ethnic origin or physically challenged and grant them the rights, privileges, programs and activities generally accorded or made available to all individuals.  All aspects of the program including admittance, administration, curriculum development, policies, etc. are conducted free of any discrimination.

St. Cyril of Jerusalem embraces all of its children regardless of special need or disability.  We make every effort to accommodate the needs of participants with special disabilities and provide them with an inclusive environment in our programs.  If your child has a special need or disability you are encouraged to contact the Director of Religious Education to discuss your concerns and enrollment options.

 Religious Education Program
St. Cyril’s PREP is committed to helping students develop as persons who recognize, appreciate, and celebrate the gift of God’s love in their life.  It is our objective to assist parents who are the primary educators in matters of their child’s faith, by teaching the truths of the Catholic Church enabling students to claim them as their own; lead students to the realization that Catholic Christian living is our response to God’s covenant relationship with His Church; and encourage families to celebrate the Lord’s presence in life and liturgy.
Our program provides catechist instructed classes for students from first grade through sixth grade.  Each program level has a specific core curriculum which is in compliance with the curriculum guidelines and requirements of the Archdiocese of Philadelphia, Office of Catechetical Formation.  

In accordance with the archdiocesan policy, students receive the Sacraments of Reconciliation and First Holy Eucharist in Level Two and the Sacrament of Confirmation in Level Six.  In preparation for the Sacraments of First Eucharist and Confirmation, it is required that a two-year preparation is completed.   

Sacrament Preparation Guidelines
1) Archdiocese of Philadelphia Policy for the reception of sacraments;   

· A student must attend two consecutive years of Religious Education to be eligible to receive the Sacraments of Reconciliation (Penance), Holy Eucharist and Confirmation.  

· Each parish within the Archdiocese prepares their own sacramental program within the guidelines promulgated by the Archdiocese.  

· Children are required to receive the Sacraments of Initiation (Baptism, Eucharist, Confirmation) in the parish in which their family is registered. 
2) St. Cyril of Jerusalem Policy for the reception of sacraments:
· Children must be baptized

· Family registration in St. Cyril of Jerusalem parish is required

· Parents should be active participants in the  Catholic faith and regularly attend Mass on Sundays and Holy Days of Obligation 

· Parents’ participation in the preparation process is critical and they are expected to assist their children with the preparation materials sent home as well as to attend parent meetings.  

·  A child’s desire to receive the sacrament is reflected in his or her positive attitude toward the preparation process.  Consistent attendance and appropriate behavior are expected.
PREP Levels vs.  Elementary School Grades
When registering your children for PREP classes you need to be aware there is no correlation between the elementary school grade system and the PREP levels.  The elementary school system is a grade format based on the intellectual learning ages of children and their ability to grasp numerous subjects at a particular age. 

The PREP “Level” system is not an age based system nor based on the child’s ability to grasp a variety of subjects. It is focused on the child’s progression in their religious education.  For example, a child may be in the second grade in an elementary school but has not participated in any formal religious education this child would be assigned to Level 1 in the PREP program.  Thus, we use the term “level” rather than “grade.” 
Alternative Programs for Sacrament Preparation
Alternative programs are designed for children who have been baptized but have not participated in a structured religious education program and have not been prepared for reception of the Sacraments of Reconciliation, Eucharist or Confirmation.

Children are accepted into these alternative programs on an as needed basis depending on individual and family circumstances.  Please contact the PREP office at 215-343-3139 to discuss your child’s situation and the development of a specific individual program.

Children’s Liturgy of the Word is celebrated during the 10:00 a.m. Sunday mass from September through June. CLOW is the proclamation of the Word of God designed for children from kindergarten through the fourth grade in catholic or public schools.  After the opening prayer of the mass and before the scripture readings the children are called forth by the Priest or Deacon and sent with a blessing to the chapel. A catechist leads them through the Liturgy of the Word and the children listen to God speak, reflect on who God is, and how they respond to God.  The children return to their families during the preparation of the gifts for the remainder of the mass.

Vacation Bible School (VBS) Children entering Kindergarten or grades 1 through 4 are eligible to participate. Vacation Bible School is a Catholic faith based program conducted on the grounds of St. Cyril of Jerusalem Parish. The five half-day, Monday thru Friday program offers numerous activities including song, prayer, arts and crafts, and more. The program is staffed by adults and teen volunteers and is typically conducted annually in June or July. 
_____________________________________________________________________________
PREP REGISTRATION
PREP registration is conducted on-line at www.scoj.eventbrite.com  You can register, make a 1st & 2nd choice for the class day/time, pay tuition, pay the sacrament fee ($50.00 for Level 2 and Level 6 students) and volunteer to teach, all from the convenience of your home or office.  There are two registration periods conducted during the months of April thru May offering a discounted tuition rate and during June thru August at the regular tuition rate. 
Tuition (No child will ever be denied enrollment in PREP for financial difficulty) please contact Deacon Joe Owen at deaconjoe@saint-cyril.com.  Tuition rates are reviewed annually and adjusted as necessary to meet program expenses.  Tuition covers the cost of facilities, student’s text books, folders, supplies, audiovisuals, resource materials, etc. as well as the administrative expenses of the program.  In the event of books being lost or damaged a replacement fee of $25.00 will be charged.

Tuition Waver: Parents/guardians who volunteer as a catechist, catechist assistant or PREP office assistant the tuition is waived for the year regardless of the number of children.

Class Day & Time
· Monday Afternoon - 4:45 p.m. - 6:00 p.m.
· Monday Evening - 6:00 p.m.  - 7:45 p.m.
· Tuesday Afternoon - 4:45 p.m. - 6:00 p.m.
_____________________________________________________________________________
CLASS ROOM SECURITY AND EVACUATION PLANS

To ensure the safety of our children and PREP staff during classes and to maintain buildings security, we will be locking the doors of all buildings during class time. Each building has a “panic bar” on the doors so even though the doors are locked, people may exit. 
CLASSROOM LOCKDOWN PROGRAM:
1. A catechist or assistant must be in the classroom at least 10 minutes prior to the class starting time. 
2. Students are expected to be in the classroom no later than the class starting time. 
3. Parents/Guardians/ Grandparents/Designated Drivers  must park their vehicle and escort their child not to the classroom but to the designated drop off/pickup area in each building as follows:

· CHURCH…. Drop off/pickup area is the Narthex (lobby). Please do not go into the Cry Room or main church
· RECTORY….enter the basement by the outside staircase and go the stairs to the entrance where the classes are held, this is the drop off/pickup area.  Please do not use the main entrance to the Rectory.
· SOCIAL HALL ….enter through the main doors to the lobby area this is the drop off/pickup area.  Do not enter beyond the glass doors to the classrooms 

· PORTABLE….escort your children to the bottom of the ramp leading to the two doors, this is drop off/pick up area.  Please do not enter the portable.
  
The doors in each building will be locked 15 minutes after the class starting time and entrance is not permitted to enter the building.  
4. Late arrivals must report to the PREP office in the rectory to request entry into a   building.   A staff member will escort the child to their classroom.  OR choose this NEW PROCEDURE....  you may call the PREP office (215-343-3139) from your mobile phone and request entrance into the building.   A staff member will proceed to your location to unlock the door and escort your child to their classroom.
5. NEW PROCEDURE... Late arrivals that are recognizable as a parent, guardian, or older sibling of a student by a staff member will be allowed to enter the building. 
6. Lavatory breaks for students in the PORTABLE will be monitored by an Assistant/Teen Aide who will have keys to enter the Social Hall and re-enter the Portable.
7. All doors will be unlocked 10 minutes before the class ending time.  Parents/guardians are to wait in the drop off/area for their children. 
PREP EVACUATION PLAN:




SIGNAL:  Fire alarm will sound in the Church Building, Rectory Building and Social Hall in the event of a fire.   Portable building will be given verbal alarm. 

EVACAUATION PROCEDURE:   

1. Students exit the classroom via designated door and WALK in  silent and orderly lines

2. Students evacuate the building by designated route to the “meeting area” outside of the building.

3. Catechists/Assistants Responsibilities:
a) Call class to order, instruct children to leave belongings

b) Take class role and attendance sheet with you
c) Check that all students are out of the classroom

d) Check all lavatories for students

d) Check that all exits are clear

e) Close classroom door. Do not lock.

4. In “meeting area” organize students and take role  to account for each student

5. Students remain in orderly and silent lines until the all clear signal is given

6. Students return to class room in silence and orderly line

EVACUATION ROUTES:

CRY ROOM – form line...proceed to Narthex, turn right to doors closet to Sacred Heart Shrine, exit,  walk toward the parking lot  and walk  50 yards into the parking lot.  This is your “meeting area”
RECTORY BASEMENT- Left  – form lines… walk to the main stair case on the right, proceed up the stairs to the first landing,  exist door on right,  procced up the outside stairs,  walk left toward the green trash receptacle and walk 50 yards into the parking lot.  This is your “meeting area”
RECTORY BASEMENT-Right  – form lines… face the rear, walk to the main stair case on left,  proceed up the stairs to the first landing,  exist door on right,  proceed up the outside stairs, walk slightly to your right toward the main parking lot and walk 50 yards into the parking lot.  This is your “meeting area”
SOCIAL HALL -   

· MAIN HALL – form line… face toward storage room, proceed to door on left, exit door and turn left and walk to the end of the church property. This is your “meeting area.”
· Hall 1 – form line… Exit class room, turn right proceed out the door, down the steps, cross the drive-way onto the lawn and gather at the sidewalk.  This is your “meeting area.”                                          
· Hall 2 – form line… Exit class room, turn right proceed out the door, down the steps, turn right   and walk to the rectory drive way in front of the garage. This is your “meeting area”                                            
· Hall 3 – form line…. Exit classroom, turn left proceed out the door, turn left  toward the main  parking lot,  walk pass  the green and yellow paper recycle containers and gather at least 50 yards passed the containers. This is your “meeting area”
· Portable L – form line…proceed out the door, turn left and walk for 50 yards passed the portable and gather.  This is your “meeting area”
· Portable R – form line… proceed out the door, turn left and walk 75 yards passed the portable and gather. This is your “meeting area”
PARKING PROCEDURE AND SAFETY PLAN

Arrival - from Almshouse Road –

· Turn right and proceed to the lane that will allow parking as close to the building where your child’s class is located.   NOTE: Parents/Guardians authorized to transport several children to PREP are responsible to ensure the safety of these children and to escort all the children to the building where their class is located.  

· Exit your vehicle and escort your child to the entrance to the building. Not escorting your child to and from you vehicle poses a high risk for your child being injured.
· Please exercise extreme caution as you would in any public parking area e.g. shopping centers, malls, stadiums, etc.
· Return to your vehicle and exit the parking lot proceeding to the Almshouse Road exit. 

· Parking is prohibited in the parking spots designated for disabled individuals or in the spots along the side of the Social Hall on the Portable classroom side and the circle between the rectory and the church building.
· For classes in the church building – drop off or pick-up is not permitted in the circle between the rectory and the church building or on the side of the church nearest to Almshouse road.
· Caution is to be exercised at all times

FOR THE SAFETY OF YOUR CHILDREN
· NO DROPPING OFF STUDENTS IN FRONT OF THE BUILDINGS

· NO DROPPING OFF STUDENTS IN THE PARKING LOT 

· NO DROPPING OFF STUDENTS IN FRONT OF THE CHURCH OR IN THE CIRCLE BRTWEEN THE CHURCH AND THE RECTORY BUILDING

· NO DROPPING OFF STUDENTS IN FRONT OF THE PORTABLE CLASSROOMS

· NO DRIVING IN FRONT OF THE SOCIAL HALL

· STUDENTS MUST BE ESCORTED TO THEIR CLASS BUILDINGS 

· CAR POOL DRIVERS MUST ESCORT ALL STUDENTS FOR WHOM THEY ARE RESPOSIBLE TO THEIR CLASS BUILDINGS
BE SAFE...NOT SORRY
Arrivals - from Meeting house road – 

· Enter from Meetinghouse Road and proceed to parking lot entrance on the left and park in this lot.  
· Vehicles are not permitted to drive in front of the Social Hall due to the high volume of pedestrian traffic.  

· Exit your vehicle and escort your child to the entrance to the building.  
 Departures – 
Parents are requested to park their vehicle and enter the appropriate building to pick up their children and escort them through the parking lot to their vehicle. We realize this may be inconvenient for some but it is mandated to ensure the safety of the children.  Children in levels 1 thru 4 should never walk without being escorted by an adult.
It is permitted for a family with several children attending PREP to pick up all of their children at a single location.  In this situation, parents must complete the appropriate form and present it to each child’s catechist authorizing the release of their child to a specified location. The older child must go to the location of the youngest child.  An explanation of the forms and the procedures are located on page 13. 
 Dismissal & Pickup
· Church – pick up must occur in the Narthex…
· Rectory – pick up in the rectory basement must occur in the area between the two classrooms outside the room where the classes are conducted.  But only after the door is opened.
· Social Hall – Students will not be released by their catechists until a parent or older sibling arrives to pick up the student from the classroom…
· Portable – pick up will be at bottom of the ramp to the portable classrooms.
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FAMILY SINGLE LOCATION PICK-UP – for the safety of the children and for the convenience of the parent/guardian it is the policy of PREP to permit a family with several children attending classes to pick up all siblings at a single location.  The following procedure will be strictly enforced: 
1. The parent/guardian must complete, sign and submit the FAMILY-SINGLE LOCATION PICK-UP PERMISSION FORM to the youngest child’s catechist to inform her/him of the family pick-up arrangement and identify the oldest child who will be escorting the younger siblings.  
2. The catechist will sign and date the permission form.
3. The catechist will return the permission form to the PREP office for filing.
4. At dismissal the older child will go to the youngest child’s class location and escort them to the site of pick-up. 
5. The parent, guardian, or designated car pool driver must go to the Family-Single Pick up Location and escort your children to your vehicle. 
CARPOOLING PERMISSION & RELEASE FORM – for the safety of the children each parent of a child participating in a carpool must sign the permission and release form. The following procedure will be strictly enforced:

1. The parent/guardian must list the name of each student participating in the car pool.
2. The parent/guardian must indicate the name of the carpool driver on the line designated “Carpool Driver.” 

3. Acknowledge their awareness that the individual who is the carpool driver is not working in the role of catechist or in any other role of St. Cyril’s PREP at the time of transporting their child to and from St. Cyril’s PREP.

4. Release St. Cyril of Jerusalem Parish and the Archdiocese of Philadelphia from all responsibility and any liability. 

5. Sign and date the Carpooling Permission & Release Form. 
6. Submit completed form to the PREP office.
NOTE:  Each parent/guardian participating in the carpool must complete the “Carpooling Permission & Release Form” and sign and date the form and submit it to the PREP office. 

EARLY DISMISSAL REQUEST FORM – It is known that unexpected situations arise which require a child to leave a class early. For the safety of the children the following procedure must be strictly followed:
1. Early dismissal requests require the parent/guardian to complete the EARLY DISMISSAL REQUEST FORM and to submit it to the PREP office.  
2. Upon validation of the request the parent/guardian/designee will be escorted and permitted access to the drop off/pickup area in the building.  A staff member will retrieve the student and bring him/her to the drop off/pickup area. 
3. Should an individual other than the parent or guardian be picking up your child, this individual must show a valid picture identification matching the name of the individual indicated as the person picking up the student. No proof of identity; no release of child. 
4. All requests must be submitted on the appropriate form.  Verbal requests and hand written notes are not acceptable and will not be honored by the catechists. 
5. Extracurricular activities such as, sports practices/games, dance, karate, CYO events, or similar activities do not constitute a valid reason for early dismissal. NEW PROCEDURE if one of the foregoing is determined to be the reason for the early dismissal the student will be assessed an absence for the class.
These forms are available on the St. Cyril’s website go to www.saint-cyril.com.  Click “PREP” to view drop down menu, click “FORMS.” 

PREP EMERGENCY CLOSING ANNOUNCEMENTS
The PREP schedule is established in consideration of the Central Bucks School District yearly schedule but does not follow ALL of the holidays observed by the Central Bucks District.  When the district announces a closing does not necessarily mean PREP will also be closed. 
For occurrences of inclement weather that may jeopardize the safety of the children and other family members, the Director of Religious Education will render a decision to cancel the PREP classes. 
A PREP closing announcement will be posted on the parish website home page www.saint-cyril.com and sent via e-mail to each family.
ATTENDANCE POLICY
A forty (40) hour program of religious instruction is mandated by the Archdiocese of Philadelphia, Office of Catechetical Formation.  To ensure the compliance of the PREP policy with the Archdiocesan policy, it has been developed and will be strictly enforced. Provisions of the policy are as follows: 

1) Children are expected to attend all classes including the times when the class goes to the church for special services such as Forty Hour Devotion, Holy Mass, Reconciliation (Penance), etc. 

2) Parents are not required to submit a note or call if your child is to be absent unless it is known that the absence with be for two weeks or longer. 

3) Should a long-term absence (2 weeks or longer) be necessary due to an illness or a family situation, the parent must contact the Director of Religious Education to discuss the situation and to arrange for a suitable plan to complete the grade level requirements.  

4) Should a child incur four (4) absences, the parents/guardians will be contacted to discuss the reason for the attendance and their intention of remedying the attendance issue. 
DRESS CODE
Dress is casual however it should be appropriate for class or church. Tank tops, half shirts are not acceptable. Shirts advertising alcoholic products, offensive language or suggestive words are unacceptable.

STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT 
· Follow directions the first time they are given
· Raise your hand to speak. Do not interrupt others

· Keep hands, feet and objects to yourself.
· Use encouraging words, no put-downs or name-calling.
· Stay in your assigned seat.
· Do not abuse the classrooms, restrooms, or other’s  property  

INAPPROPRIATE BEHAVIOR 
The catechist, supported by the PREP staff, will discuss the consequences of inappropriate behavior with the children in general terms.  At all times the catechists will attempt to administer warranted discipline with dignity for the child in mind. The following is the procedure to be followed if it is necessary for the catechist to take action to control behavior that is disrupting the class. 

1. Two (2) warnings will be given to the child.

2. Parents will be called if a child does not respond to the warnings.

3. If a second call is required, the name of the child will be given to the DRE for follow up.

4. After two (2) calls, and intervention by the DRE,  a parent will be required to accompany their child to class

5. If further action is necessary, parents and child will meet with the pastor to attempt to determine the reason for the child’s disrespect for the Code of Behavior.

6. Expulsion from the program may be the last resort.

Most behavior problems can be resolved between the catechist and the parents if there is a spirit of cooperation and collaboration present that the child can sense.  The goal is the same – to create an atmosphere in which learning occurs. 

PARENTAL CUSTODY AGREEMENT
In situations of marital separation or divorce, both biological parents of a student participating in PREP must submit to the PREP office the most recent “Custodial Order of Custody Agreement” document. 
In the event changes occur to the agreement during the PREP year a revised custody agreement must be submitted.  At the beginning of each PREP year, both parties of the custody agreement will be requested to present the most recent “Order of Custody Agreement Document.”   

Our program abides by the provisions of the Buckley Amendment with respect to the rights of non-custodial parents.  In the absence of a court order to the contrary, our program will provide the non-custodial parent with access to the records and other program related information regarding the child.  If there is a court order specifying there is to be no information given, it is the responsibility of the custodial parent to provide the program director with an official copy of the current court order.

If a court order prohibits our releasing a child into the custody of a non-custodial parent, it is the responsibility of the custodial parent to provide the program director with an official copy of the court order or custody section of the divorce decree. 

STUDENT ASSIGNMENTS/PROGRESS ASSESSMENTS
· At the discretion of the catechist, take-home assignments may be given in the form of written work, activities or study.  As those primarily responsible for the faith formation of their children, parents are expected to supervise the completion of these assignments.

· Assignments for students who will be receiving a sacrament are outlined in the parent’s guide for the specific sacrament.
· Faith formation is not an academic exercise nor is it totally intellectually based.  Faith is God given and must be nourished, experienced, witnessed to, and lived.  The faith formation programs outlined in this handbook do not utilize grading procedures.
· The catechists, as a means to assess the understanding and formation progress of the students may use appropriate review materials. 
· Progress Reports are prepared to provide parents with information regarding the faith formation of their children and are issued at mid-year in January and year in in May.  The reports are based on performance, class participation and completion of homework.  

· Parents are urged to read the report, sign it, and return it the following week of class. End of year progress reports do not need to be returned.

PARENT/GUARDIAN RESPONSIBILITES
Parents are expected to:
· Continue their personal ongoing faith formation through prayer and adult education and by sharing of time and abilities in the ministries of the parish and especially PREP.

· Review and enrich what has been presented in class each week, including weeks when your child has been absent. 
· Assist your children with homework assignments and projects and share your own faith experiences with them.  
· Attend Mass weekly and pray with your children often. 
· Be an example of a faithful and committed Catholic and do not let anything or anyone interfere with your relationship with God. 
COMMUNICATION 
· Communication is essential for the effective administration of any program, venture, or project.  It the responsibility of the PREP staff to communicate quickly, accurately and frequently.  It is the responsibility of parents and guardians to read any communication on a timely basis, all means of communications distributed to them,  take required action when necessary and express any issues/concerns, or suggestions related to the communique  
· All parents are welcome and encouraged to discuss any concerns, issues, situations and requests with the Director of Religious Education, the administrative staff, the Catechist or the Sacraments Coordinators.  Contact the PREP Office at 215-343-3139 or deaconjoe@saint-cyril.com.
· Parents are provided with a yearly calendar at the beginning of the PREP program year.   This calendar is subject to change during the course of the year.  Parents will be notified of changes.

· A monthly calendar will be e-mailed to each family highlighting significant events thorough out the year

· St. Cyril of Jerusalem PREP attempts to communicate effectively and frequently with parents using the following means; email, “PREP NEWS & NOTES”, parish website www.saint-cyril.com, the Sunday Bulletin, and occasionally the US Postal Service.
· Parents are requested to inform the PREP office of their cell phone numbers and e-mail addresses to enable effective communications. 
· Parents/Guardians are urged to read what is communicated to them, which will enable them to be aware of PREP happenings  and to ensure their children are prepared for important dates, are aware of meetings, special liturgies (Mass), confession, student activities (Christmas Tableau, Living Stations, Vacation Bible School, etc. 
· Catechists are provided with a class list with the children’s contact information and parents should request the e-mail address of their child’s catechist contact information. 

___________________________________________________________________
PREP CURRICULUM
LEVELS 1 TO 5
We are following the Loyola Press’s catechetical series “Finding God: Our Response to God’s Gifts” as our religious education program.  The program reflects a vision of our Catholic faith grounded in faith and tradition.  “Finding God” is rooted in the spirituality of St. Ignatius of Loyola and encourages catechists and students to recognize the presence of God in all things and to develop a life long relationship with God.  It is based on a spiral curriculum that integrates the fundamental themes of the Catechism of the Catholic Church as well as Scripture and Catholic Social Teachings.  As children are introduced to and revisit concepts and vocabulary from one year to the next, their knowledge and experience both broaden and deepen. 
The “Finding God” textbook series provides a web site that offers a wealth of resources to support and enhance your involvement with your child’s religious education from the comfort of your home.  To check it out go to www.findinggod.com.  

When you enter the site, on the first page on the left side, you need to click on the PARENTS tab.  This will take you to the PARENTS RESOURCE PAGE.  Click your child’s grade level and you will be taken to the GRADE’S PARENT RESOURCE.  On this page you will be able to access the Glossary for the level, samples of the ART PRINT PROGRAM used in our classes and the Unit and Sessions.
Go to Unit 1, Lesson 1, to the LIVING MY FAITH column and click on English tab which will bring you to the LIVING MY FAITH page.  Here you will review the following:

· A Faith Summary – what your child has learned to date

· Words I Have Learned – words that your child has learned to date
· Ways of Being Like Jesus – different ways your child can imitate Jesus
· A Prayer – your child can pray
· A Family Activity – in which your family can participate and a family prayer to be prayed when finished. 

LEVEL 6
The sixth year of religious education concentrates on the preparation for the Sacrament of Confirmation.   The Sacrament of Confirmation completes the grace we receive in Baptism.   It seals, or confirms, this grace through the seven gifts of the Holy Spirit we receive as part of Confirmation.  The focus this year is to instill in the students and their parents/guardians the belief that religious education is a continuous lifelong process which does not end with the reception of the Sacrament of Confirmation.  This year’s program will be a two part program.  


PART ONE – is the “The Bible and Every Day Issues” conducted from September 18th to December 19th.  It provides an introduction to the Old Testament and New Testament; an overview of the four gospels and then lessons from the scriptures on a few issues affecting youth  e.g. Existence of God, Peer Pressure, Being Accepted, Winning and Losing, etc. 

With active participation in the course and the completion of home assignments (assigned readings in the bible, writing short paragraphs about what was read or speak about it in class) the student will have a fundamental knowledge of Sacred Scripture and a full awareness that God is the source of our existence.  God inspires us through scripture which contains His teachings and examples of how we should live our lives. Additionally, the student will learn the bible is a meaningful resource when facing the many challenges and issues they currently face in life and will encounter in the future.  

PART TWO - We have chosen another Loyola Press series that focuses exclusively on comprehensive Confirmation preparation. The “Confirmed in the Spirit” series is a complete and flexible multicomponent sacramental preparation program that invites, welcomes, and nurtures young Catholics as they grow in their faith, and through the power of the Holy Spirit, embrace their role as mature, faithful disciples of Jesus Christ.  

The curriculum guides the young people to embrace the lifelong Catholic practices of worship, prayer, stewardship, service, pursuit of wisdom, and moral decision making as they prepare for Confirmation and the next phase of their lives as Catholic. Interactive and printable activities can be located online at www.loyolapress.com/confirmation.
Essential Topics and Prayers
Level   1
God Found Everything Good – God & Creator
 Memorize: Sign of the Cross, the Our Father, Glory Be and Grace before meals
Level   2
I am the True Vine - Reconciliation & Eucharist
Memorize:  Previous year plus the following: The Hail Mary, Act of Contrition and the Form for Confession, and the first three Commandments.

Level   3
Fishers of Men – Church and the Holy Spirit
Memorize: Previous years plus the following: Come Holy Spirit, the Ten Commandments and the Seven Sacraments.  

Level   4
Blessed Are the Poor – Beatitudes and the Ten Commandments
Memorize: Previous years plus the following: Apostles Creed, The Ten Commandments, and Eight Beatitudes and Practice Praying the Rosary using the Joyful and Sorrowful Mysteries.
Level   5
the Bread of Life – Sacraments & Worship 
Memorize: Hail Holy Queen, Seven Sacraments, the Corporal and Spiritual Works of Mercy.  Previous years plus the following Practice Praying the Rosary using the Glorious and Luminous Mysteries
Level   6
Sacrament of Confirmation Preparation
Memorize: Previous years plus the following: 7 Gifts of the Holy Spirit, 12 Fruits of the Holy Spirit, Theological and Cardinal Virtues, the parts of the Mass - Liturgy of the Word/Liturgy of the Eucharist, etc.  
                                   “The desire for God is written in the human art.” 
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